WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING 5 MAY 2011, 7.30PM
IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL

                                                           MINUTES
                                                                    ACTION
Present: Councillors: Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mrs E Evans; Mrs J Ford; Mr T Jones; 
Mrs J Lee; Mr M May; Mr M Page; Mr M Wadman; Mr R Gamble [WC]
Apologies: Councillors: Miss B Green.
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr R Oglesby.

11/12/020
Election of Chairman

With Mr Wadman presiding, it was proposed by Mr Page and Seconded by Mr Wadman, with all agreed, that Mrs Evans should be Chairman for the ensuing year. The Declaration was signed.
11/12/021
Election of Vice Chairman

Mrs Evans having taken the Chair, it was proposed by Mr Wadman and Seconded by Mrs Diccox, with all agreed, that Mr Page be Vice Chairman for the ensuing year. The Declaration was signed.

11/12/022
Declarations of interest

There were none.
11/12/023
Minutes of the last meeting
Members agreed the Minutes, and they were signed by the Chairman of that 

meeting.

11/12/024
Matters arising


There were none.

11/12/025
Draft Minutes of the Playgrounds’ Advisory Committee


Mr May, the Committee Chairman, presented the Minutes and the recommendations therein to the Council, acknowledging they were unapproved, whilst requesting consideration of the recommendations in order that timely interventions may be made before the next meeting of the Committee in July. The Council noted the Minutes, and Mr May proposed, with Mrs Diccox seconding, that the recommendations be approved. All agreed.

11/12/026
Report of the Footpaths Working Group


Mrs Ford reported that one of the stiles on FP3 had now been repaired by Wiltshire Council, and that the electric fencing had been removed. There remains concern for another stile, but this is in hand through the Land Agent, liaising with the tenant occupier.


Mrs Ford also advised that the land agent had reported that walkers straying from the footpath were a concern for his tenant. Mrs Ford undertook to enquire whether Wiltshire Council could assist with some signage.


Mrs Ford drew attention to the condition of FP11a, at its position alongside the White Street barn, where a drainage ditch runs in close proximity to the footpath, without fencing. After discussion, it was agreed that Mrs Ford would ask Wiltshire Council to assess the safety of this route, and in any case to cut back the hedging to permit travel further back from the edge of the ditch.


Mrs Ford referred to the Definitive Map, and queried whether FP9 was correctly identified. Mrs Ford undertook to query this with Wiltshire Council.

The Clerk reported that a quote had been received from Mr Coles that evening, 
for the seasonal cutting of footpaths, at £160 per cut. It was proposed

by Mr Wadman, seconded by Mrs Ford, with all agreed that the quote should be accepted.
11/12/027
Terms of Reference



The Clerk made the annual presentation of the standing Terms of Reference for the two Committees, noting that the Playgrounds’ Advisory Committee had recommended altering its terms to change “playing fields” to ‘grassed areas’ and to add ‘improvements’, each in the list of those matters to be kept under review. All agreed that the changes, as previously circulated, should be made and that the Risk Management Committee terms remained satisfactory.

11/12/028
Nominations to Committees


The Clerk made the annual presentation of the existing nominations to the two Committees of the Council, explaining that the Chairman and Vice Chairman are standing members of each, by virtue of their office. As the Chairman of the Council has now changed, a review of the Committee membership is required. After discussion, the following nominations were made for the ensuing year:

Risk Management Committee:


Mrs Collins; Mrs Evans; Mrs Ford; Mr Jones; Mr Page.


Playgrounds’ Advisory Committee:


Mrs Diccox; Mrs Evans; Mr May; Mr Page; Mr Duckett (for the Worton & Cheverell Football Club); Ms R Donaghan (for the Children’s Playgroup). One non-councillor vacancy remains on this Committee.

11/12/029
Standing Orders and Financial Regulations


The Clerk requested the Council to note that the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations had been approved at the last meeting, but were required to stand adjourned until this meeting. The Council noted that they were operating for this meeting and all in future.
11/12/030
Review of nominations to external bodies

The Clerk made the annual presentation of existing nominations, and informed the Council of two options to manage the consequence of Mr Dyer’s resignation (having been the usual representative) at the Devizes Area Board. The Council agreed that instead of one councillor attending, as many as possible would each rotate in order that a wider view is obtained of Area Board business. 

Mrs Ford undertook to attend the first meeting on 23 May.  The remaining nominations were agreed:



Dauntsey’s Aided Primary School: Mrs Evans;



Dauntsey’s Almshouses: Miss Green;


Dauntsey’s School: Maj. Matters;



Devizes Community Area Parish Council Forum: The Clerk (interim)



Southbank Fund for Poor Women of West Lavington: The Clerk (as its Clerk)





West Lavington Village Hall: Mrs Evans (to represent the Council as Trustee).

The Chairman then read from a report prepared by Maj. Matters on Dauntsey’s School, it having been submitted. The report is filed as part of these Minutes.
11/12/031
Health and Safety


The Clerk introduced a draft, previously circulated, of a Health and Safety Policy Statement, noting that whilst the strict letter of the law does not require a policy when less than five persons are employed, there were material risks to others arising from the services and activities of the Council. In accordance with national recommended good practice for all local councils, the Clerk recommended adoption of a policy. After discussion, all agreed the Policy Statement should be signed by the Chairman, placed on the website, and reviewed annually. The Clerk confirmed, upon questioning, that he is the delegated officer responsible for putting the Policy into action on a day-to-day basis.
11/12/032
Review of Assets


The Clerk presented the Asset Register for the year 2010/11, required for submission as part of the external audit process. After clarification of the nature of the lease for the Youth Club ‘extension’, all agreed the Register content.

11/12/033
Review of Insurances

The Clerk informed the Council that renewal terms had been received from our insurers. Following the previously agreed risk management policy approved by the Council, the Clerk had amended the schedule of requirements, and sought competitive quotes elsewhere. This resulted in more favourable revised terms, which all agreed should be accepted, and the renewal premium paid.


The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council had launched a playgrounds inspection service. After discussion, Mr May, supported when required by Mr Jones, undertook to perform the weekly inspections of the playgrounds equipment required by our insurers, and to record them in a book. The Clerk was asked to continue liaising with Wiltshire Council with a view to establishing periodic safety inspections subject to costs being approved.
11/12/034
Review of memberships of other bodies

The Clerk reported, in annual review, that the Council belongs to Community First, and the Wiltshire Association of Local Councils (affiliated to the National Association of Local Councils). All agreed that these memberships should continue, and subscriptions paid.


The Clerk asked the Council to consider financial support for his application to join the Society of Local Council Clerks, noting that this was usual practice amongst 90% of Councils across the UK. All agreed that this should be funded, for a subscription of £82 this year.

11/12/035
Review of Complaints procedure


The Clerk explained this should be an annual process, and introduced an updated draft policy, drawn from national guidance. All agreed the draft be adopted.
11/12/036
Review of Freedom of Information Act and Data Protection Act


The Clerk advised, in undertaking the annual review, that having only recently published a revised Scheme, there were no material alterations required. All agreed the current arrangements were satisfactory.

11/12/037
Dates, times and places of ordinary meetings

The Council agreed, in annual review, to maintain its policy of meeting every month except August, on the first Thursday, at 7.30pm in the Village Hall Giles Room.

11/12/038
Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble reported that Sandfield had been resurfaced as requested and noted that the road was now safer on its approaches to the school. Upon questioning, he reported that he was hopeful that the resurfacing of the High Street would be completed this summer, but that once done it would probably have to last for up to fifty years.

Mr Gamble commented on the continuing officer work to investigate proposals for diverting high-sided lorries, and ultimately all heavy vehicles via the A342/5, and his wish to see that the B3098 is also not used by large vehicles. Mr Oglesby mentioned that he lives near the railway bridge, and would be prepared to note how many high vehicles strike the bridge.


Mr Gamble also noted that a trial was planned elsewhere for the ‘Lorrywatch’ project, whereby those travelling over the prevailing weight limit would be challenged. This project may be of merit more locally.


With regard to buses, Mr Gamble noted that the X88 service to Bath was under review. The Core Strategy for planning development is about to be consulted in June, and discussion followed on the links to local plans and Localism.

11/12/039
Planning matters


The Clerk reported two decisions had been notified by Wiltshire Council:

E/11/0361/CLE 52 High Street, Littleton Panell – Certificate of lawful use for land used as domestic garden: granted. 

E/11/0264/TCA 31 Church Street, West Lavington – Removal of seven trees: Approved with conditions.


One application had been received:


E/11/0451/TCA 56 High Street, Littleton Panell – Removal of one conifer tree: The Council considered the application, and had no comment to make.

11/12/040
Disbursements


The Clerk reported that the first instalment of the precept had been received, as had a number of invoices, which were approved for payment:


Dauntsey’s Aided Primary School (re Car Park cost share)
            1019.00


Goughs Solicitors (Legal fees for Youth Club lease)                             18.00

Wiltshire Assoc of Local Councils                                                          368.11


Youth Cub grant instalment                                                                 1500.00


Course fee                                                                                                    60.00


Aon (Insurance premium)                                                                     1311.00


F A Coles & Son (waste bins)                                                                     50.00


Victim Support (donation)                                                                         50.00


Clerk’s expenses (website and travel)                                                     82.03

11/12/041
Correspondence and circulars received

The Clerk reported one item, being a letter from Victim Support, requesting a donation to support their work with victims of crime. The Council considered that this charity will from time to time provide a service to this community, and agreed a donation of £50 be made.

11/12/042
Date of next meeting

The next meeting will be on Thursday 2 June, in the Village Hall Giles Room at 7.30pm.

11/12/043
Items of maintenance

The Clerk reported the condition of the glass bus shelters owned by Wiltshire Council. All agreed they should be cleaned, and the Clerk was asked to request this through the ‘Clarence’ system.


The Clerk also raised the capacity and frequent overspill of the waste bin adjacent to the Notice Board on the High Street, West Lavington. It was agreed that the Clerk should enquire as to whether this bin might be replaced with a larger one.


The ‘School’ sign on the approaches from Market Lavington to the B3098 crossroads was reported as having lettering missing; the white-painted steps giving access to a footpath from Lavington Lane were reported as requiring re-decoration, and the adjacent grass needs cutting back. The Clerk was asked to request these repairs and works.


The padlock and chain to the gate on FP15 requires replacement. Mr Wadman undertook to obtain a replacement.


Progress on fitting the last remaining ‘Twinning’ sign was requested. The Clerk was asked to enquire.

11/12/044
Key messages

These were agreed to include advice to walkers on keeping to footpaths, and a notification of the new Chairman, to be placed in News and Views.

The meeting closed at 9.20pm



Signed …………………………………………………………. (Chairman) 2 June 2011
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